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BURTON JOYCE PARISH COUNCIL

Serving the Burton Joyce Community
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Chairman’s Report

As the retiring Chairman I start my Report by saying that probably the most significant happening during my time in office took place in this last year.

It was a 3 hour meeting of the members of the Council and the Parish Clerk one Saturday morning late in 2010. The agenda was ‘Strategic Planning’. The purpose was to establish where the Council had got to and, more importantly, where it needed to go. Many of the decisions taken were dependent on the outcome of the Planning decision on the Wind Turbines and this still remains so.

The real significance of the meeting lay in the fact that the Council had cleared away most of the problems that had beset it when it was elected in May 2007. Henceforth there should be some time and effort available to deal with the future before it becomes today’s urgent task.

Top of the list as what it sees in the future are- shrinking resources from both Government and local authorities and a desire on their part to try and unload their costs on to the Parish Council. It is not for me to give you the details of this that will be dealt with by the Chairman of the Finance & General Purposes Committee as will other matters by the Chairman of the Amenities Committee, the Poplars Sports Ground Committee and the Planning Committee.
On a more general note, Council has increased its engagement with its parishioners through schemes like the Parish Plan, the Wind Turbine working group, The Grove improvements and more recently the Friends of Roberts Recreation Group. 
Before closing I take this opportunity of thanking everyone involved in making the Parish Council function by contributing their hard work, dedication and cheerful spirit of co-operation in getting the job done. I close on a personal note by saying how much I have enjoyed the privilege of chairing the Parish Council over most of the last statutory period of office and may I also thank everyone for their kind and co-operative manner and the kind words when I relinquished the Chairmanship.

Richard Potter
Retiring Chairman
Amenities Committee Report

This has been an extremely busy year for members of the Amenities Committee as it has such a wide remit. 
As a result of a Public meeting and newsletter organised by the Parish Council, a wind turbine working group was formed in response to a planning application by Severn Trent Water to erect 2 x 132 metre wind turbines on land at Stoke Bardolph, adjacent to the Poplars Sports Ground. The group comprised 30+ residents, many of whom had specialist knowledge and expertise in areas such as law, shadow flicker, geology and noise pollution. The resulting 200 page objection document was lodged with the Planning Department at Gedling Borough Council in July 2010. So serious and numerous were the objections raised, a decision has not yet been made pending further information still to be clarified by Severn Trent’s agents TNEI. The working group is also engaged in discussions with other interested parties such as Sport England, the Environment Agency and Notts Wildlife Trust ensuring a co-ordinated approach. Over 1300 individual objections were received by Gedling Borough Council in addition to many from the statutory bodies. A decision is unlikely to be made before July 2011. The Parish Council is exerting pressure on GBC to not prolong the process as it is causing anxiety and difficulties within the village particularly amongst house movers and people immediately adjacent to the proposed development.
The plans to refurbish the Roberts Recreation Ground suffered a significant delay as a ruling from HM Revenue & Customs over the treatment of VAT for the project ran on for many months. This issue has now been resolved and work is underway to attract funding for the project. A ‘Friends of Roberts Recreation Ground’ group has also been formed to stimulate local interest, aid consultation, generate local fundraising activities and to help towards the planning of the new play area. At the time of writing the Parish Council has been advised that it has been successful with its bid to the Local Improvement Scheme for funding of £50,000 which means the work can begin in earnest. The next step is to look at the results of the consultation process and to consider design proposals in order to apply for additional funding. There will then be a detailed design stage before work on the site begins in the Autumn through to next March
The Parish Council was disappointed to hear in October of the intended closure of the Public Toilets in the Village as part of the Gedling Borough Council cost cutting process. Strong representation was made to the Borough Council, expressing support for keeping a toilet facility on the site and opposition to the closure. A number of objections from local residents were also made. The Parish Council seriously considered taking the facility over from Gedling Borough but the operating costs of £10,000 per annum, the high level of maintenance required, the age and condition of the building, the reduction in revenue grant and withdrawal of capital aid made this proposal unviable. It is hoped that a new toilet facility, with lower costs will be included within the Roberts Recreation Ground refurbishment project.
Throughout the year members of the Amenities Committee met regularly with the Highways team at Notts County Council during the year and pointed out areas which required attention. The promised Task Force (a team of NCC employees) did not quite materialize but some of the remedial work has been carried out.  Some patching of the road at the junctions of Main Street with Padley’s Lane and Woodsend Close is to be done shortly, as well as sorting out the footway on the corner of Main Street and Lambley Lane. The resurfacing of Main Street itself remains a priority for the Parish Council, we understand that the section between Padley’s Lane and Woodside Close is to be dealt with shortly as part of another scheme.

The impact of County Council and Borough Council financial cut-backs has put pressure on the Parish Council as it seeks to try to address the impact of a reduction in the number of times grass verges are cut throughout the village.
 

Members of the Parish Council have also been actively involved in the discussions with the Notts County Library Services Department over their proposed reductions in opening hours and will continue to meet with Library representatives to try to ensure the best possible outcome for the village.
The cemetery continues to provide a tranquil and beautiful facility for the residents of Burton Joyce. The Parish Council had to take some difficult decisions through the year about the criteria for eligibility to be buried here and the associated fee structure. In an effort to improve the communication in this area, the Parish Office has started a project to update all of its cemetery records in order that better contact can be kept with those people who have reserved a plot. 

The waiting list for allotments for residents of the village has been reduced to single figures for the first time in many years as a result of tighter management of plots. There are currently no vacant plots and there are now in excess of 80 allotment gardens being cultivated on the Trent Lane site. There is still a considerable waiting list for people who live outside of the village but priority will continue to be given to our residents.
A significant event during the year was the re-opening of the Burton Road Bus Plug to all traffic under 7.5 tonnes for a trial period of 18 months. During the first six months of the trial, comments are invited from any interested party and all responses will be collated and presented to the Cabinet Member for Transport and Highways. The Parish Council will seek comments in order to ensure the views of the community are made known.
A campaign to improve the frequency of rail services on the Nottingham/Newark/Lincoln line was launched after a member of the public attended a Parish Council meeting and raised his concerns. Contact has been made with East Midlands Trains and Cllr Roger Blaney (councillor for Newark and Sherwood) who sits on the Stakeholder Board alongside the Chief Executive of the train company.
Work began in March to construct a new flood embankment adjacent to the railway in Burton Joyce. This is the second and final phase of the flood alleviation scheme for the village. The flood embankment will improve the current standard of flood protection and reduce the risk of flooding from 2% to 1% in any given year. The Parish Council will continue to inform residents of progress and any further developments via its website and the Parish magazine.
Finally, this annual report would not be complete without mentioning all those items which - although not strictly within the remit of the Parish Council – are addressed via referrals and enquiries from councillors and members of the public regarding parking, pavements, grass verges, litter and fly-tipping, graffiti, noise pollution, overhanging trees and obstructions to footpaths, pedestrian crossings, speeding traffic; bus shelters and the safety of railway crossings have all been dealt with through the Parish Office and reported to the Amenities Committee for note or further action where necessary.

Cllr Pat Blandamer

Chair – Amenities Committee

Poplars Sports Ground Committee Report

This year has seen the strengthening once again of the financial situation at the Poplars. Income during the past year rose from £12,619 to £14,724 – an increase of over 15% whilst the expenditure fell from £21,320 to £20,439 – a decrease of almost 6%. It is proving to be a very fine balance between getting the maximum possible use out of the various pitches and facilities without incurring increased expenditure as a result of increased wear and tear. At some point in the near future consideration will have to be given to repairing and upgrading of some of the facilities on offer.
The Poplars is now regular home to 18 football teams, 3 cricket teams, 30+ bowlers and 60+ archers. Prestigious local football events such as the YEL (Young Elizabethan League cup finals and the Nottingham Schools FA have all been held here. Interest in the Poplars continues to grow and a number of different sporting teams are approaching the Parish Council to see if they can play here. In some instances this is a result of the cut back in funding of other sporting provision throughout Nottinghamshire, in others it is a reflection of the excellent facilities provided. The Burton Joyce Bowls Club is one example where the loss or restricted use of bowling greens and a cut back in green keepers throughout the area generally has led to an increase in membership for them.

Improved relationships with Gedling Borough Council and a better understanding of the issues surrounding the Poplars have led to a relaxation of the previously restrictive planning restrictions. This has allowed an increase in the use of the Pavilion Lounge for private parties and events, which has – in turn – increased also revenue. As a community event, once again, the Senior Football team managed a very successful Bonfire Night event on behalf of the Parish Council.
An Environmental Health Inspection of the kitchen and surrounding areas was conducted during the year and apart from one or two minor suggestions the Poplars passed with flying colours. 

The severe start to the winter weather and the resulting burst water pipes and valves in the loft, caused a significant amount of damage to two of the changing rooms and the Pavilion Lounge. After a frustrating start, the work is now underway and the changing rooms will be re-opened within the next two weeks. The ruined flooring in the lounge is to be replaced with a vinyl covering which – in theory – could further extend the use of this room to activities such as aerobics, yoga or the increasingly popular Zumba classes.
Grateful thanks go to the Ground & Amenities Manager and his staff for the excellent work they have done throughout the year to keep the grounds in such good condition, particularly in view of the increased use of pitches etc. Thanks also to cleaning staff for keeping the pavilion in such good shape – a thankless job given the number of muddy boots that trample through each week and finally to the teams, managers and players who look after their sporting ‘home’ so well. 

Yvonne Greenfield
Chair – Poplars Sports Committee
​​​​​​​​​​​​​​

Planning Committee Report
From May 2010 to April 2011 there were 39 planning applications considered by the Planning Committee. The majority were quite small projects involving the addition of a porch or single storey extension to property, concerns were expressed about the loss the possible loss of privacy to the side, or rear of the adjacent property in a few of the applications. The Committee welcomed the involvement of a member of the Preservation Society who was able to provide the Committee with a different perspective on some of the applications.
The most controversial consideration during the year perhaps was the application from Severn Trent Water to erect 2 wind turbines and ancillary development at Stoke Lane on land adjacent to the Poplars Sports Ground – such was the significance of this proposal a working group was formed to address all of the complexities involved. 

Cllr Terry Hazard
Chair – Planning Committee

Finance Committee

The Council’s finances overall for the past year can be described as healthy. A copy of the draft Income & Expenditure account has been included within this Report. Once the accounts have been approved by Full Council on the 7th June they will be made available on the website or on application to the Parish Office.

The overall income for the year amounted to just under £137K, an increase over last year of £8k, with the expenditure being just under £129K an increase of £10k, leaving a modest annual surplus of £8k. Our reserves, which are recommended to be 1/3 of our annual expenditure stood at £44k (32%). 

However the view for the next year is more challenging. The Parish Council has had an 11% reduction in the revenue grant we receive from GBC and the capital allowance has been reduced to zero, overall a reduction of some £9k. The council has voted to keep the precept (our charge to the community of Burton Joyce) at the same level as last year, no increase, and consequently money for the coming year will be tight. We have however planned to keep the level of services the same, which cannot be said for either GBC or NCC. Our services for those who are not familiar with them include the management and maintenance of the Poplars Sports Facility, the Cemetery, the Allotments, Roberts Recreation Ground and the Grove, plus the provision of other amenities such as the allotments, floral displays throughout the village and the Christmas lights. Our strategic priorities for the coming 4 years are:
1. 
Provision for Young People

2.
Centre of Village - revamp

3.
Roberts Recreation Ground

4.
Public Toilets

5.
Highways  - Church Rd/Winifred Crescent parking bays, Re-surfacing of Main Street

Cllr Chris Hutt
Chair – Finance & General Purposes 

DRAFT
	BURTON JOYCE PARISH COUNCIL

	INCOME AND EXPENDITURE ACCOUNT

	FOR THE YEAR ENDED 31 MARCH 2011

	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	

	 31.03.10 
	INCOME
	 31.03.11 
	

	
	
	
	

	         62,250 
	Precept
	             62,757 
	

	         29,499 
	Revenue Grant
	             29,499 
	

	           3,526 
	Capital aid
	               6,049 
	

	         12,619 
	Sports Ground revenue
	             14,724 
	

	                23 
	Bank interest
	                    39 
	

	         15,875 
	Cemetery fees
	             15,481 
	

	           1,635 
	Allotment rents
	               1,968 
	

	           1,226 
	Bonfire income
	               1,221 
	

	           2,215 
	Donations and other inome
	               5,150 
	

	
	
	
	

	       128,868 
	
	           136,888 
	

	
	
	
	

	
	EXPENDITURE
	
	

	
	
	
	

	         60,478 
	Wages and salaries
	             63,044 
	

	           9,854 
	Administration costs
	               9,933 
	

	           2,613 
	Parish Office costs
	               2,816 
	

	                 -   
	Section 137 payments
	                     -   
	

	           8,613 
	Capital expenditure
	               9,424 
	

	         21,320 
	Sports Ground expenditure
	             20,439 
	

	           2,319 
	Allotments costs
	               2,443 
	

	              471 
	Cemetery costs
	               1,144 
	

	         11,065 
	General maintenance
	             17,980 
	

	                75 
	Chairman's expenses
	                    40 
	

	                 -   
	Councillor's expenses
	                     -   
	

	              200 
	Donations
	                  200 
	

	           1,226 
	Bonfire expenses
	               1,221 
	

	              260 
	Training costs
	                    95 
	

	
	
	
	

	       118,494 
	
	           128,779 
	

	
	
	
	

	     10,374 
	Net Operating Income
	          8,109 
	

	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	

	
	Income and Expenditure Funds
	
	

	
	
	
	

	         27,406 
	Balance at 1st April 2010
	             37,780 
	

	       128,868 
	Add, Total Income
	           136,888 
	

	-118,494 
	Less, Total Expenditure
	-128,779 
	

	
	
	
	

	       37,780 
	Balance at 31st March 2011
	           45,889 
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